Ribble Valley Borough Council                                                                  

DELEGATED ITEM FILE REPORT - APPROVAL

	Ref: GT

	Application No: 
	3/2012/0673/P

	Development Proposed:
	Proposed demolition of the existing double garage and single storey sunroom.  Construction of a new two-storey side extension to main house comprising ground floor kitchen/dining area with bedroom at first floor.  Hardene House, Hesketh Lane, Chipping, Lancashire, PR3 2TH.



	CONSULTATIONS: Parish/Town Council

	Chipping Parish Council – No observations or comments received within the statutory 21-day consultation period.


	CONSULTATIONS: Highway/Water Authority/Other Bodies

	LCC Highways Officer – No objections.

United Utilities – No objections.



	CONSULTATIONS: Nearby Residents

	No representations have been received.



	RELEVANT POLICIES:

	Policy G1 - Development Control.

Policy ENV1 – Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.

Policy ENV7 - Species Protection.

Policy H10 - Residential Extensions.

Policy SPG – “Extensions and Alterations to Dwellings”.



	COMMENTS/ENVIRONMENTAL/AONB/HUMAN RIGHTS ISSUES/RECOMMENDATION:

	The application relates to a detached property approx. 3.8km northeast of the settlement boundary of Longridge and approx. 2km south of the village settlement boundary of Chipping, situated within the Forest of Bowland AONB as defined by the Ribble Valley Districtwide Local Plan.  Planning permission is sought for the demolition of the existing double garage and single storey sunroom, and the construction of a new two-storey side extension to the main house comprising ground floor kitchen/dining area with bedroom at first floor.

The property sits very close to Hesketh Lane, one of the main link roads between Longridge and Chipping, and is a large, detached, brick built property with a slate roof.  With the building being relatively prominent from the nearby highway, the key issues to consider are the impact of the proposals on the character of the building and the visual impact on the streetscene.  There will be no neighbours affected by the proposals.

With regards to the size of the proposed two-storey side extension, the Supplementary Planning Guidance ‘Extension and Alterations to Dwellings’ states, “Overlarge extensions can dominate the original dwelling.  The development should be appropriate to the plot size and not result in a cramped appearance.”  It is considered that the extension has been designed to blend in with the main dwelling by virtue of the materials used and the fenestration sizes and positioning, and due to the proposed extension being set down from the existing roof line of the property and set back from the front elevation of the property (albeit marginally), the extension will appear subservient to the main dwelling and will therefore have an acceptable visual impact on both the character of the property, on the streetscene and on the surrounding AONB.

Therefore, bearing in mind the above comments, and that the proposal complies with the relevant Policies, the application is recommended accordingly.


	SUMMARY OF REASONS FOR APPROVAL:

	The proposal has no significant detrimental impact on nearby residential amenity nor would it have an adverse visual impact on the streetscene or the wider AONB.



	RECOMMENDATION: That conditional planning permission be granted.


DATE INSPECTED: 03/09/2012














